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Economy, Energy and Fair Work Committee 
Construction inquiry 

Edinburgh College visit 
Monday 18 February 2019 

 
 

 
Meeting hosted by: Jon Buglass, Assistant Principal, Curriculum Design and 
Development; Jonny Pearson, Assistant Principal, Recruitment and Retention; Scott 
Warden, Head of Engineering and Built Environment; Garry Maxwell, Curriculum 
Manager, Construction and Diane Gordon, Events and Stakeholder Manager  
Members in attendance: Jamie Halcro-Johnson and Andy Wightman 
 
Committee members met with students and staff in the painting and decorating, 
plumbing and bricklaying departments. 
 
The meeting started by discussing the CITB’s (Construction Industry Training Board) 
analysis of the national skills demand in the construction sector. 
 

 
 
These figures suggest that the demand for labour in Scotland outweighs the current 
supply creating a shortfall of around 6,000 people. This includes a range of skills 
from administrative posts to tradespeople. The demand and supply differentials also 
vary between regions with demand for labour in the Highlands and Islands 
outweighing supply by almost 13,000 people and by around 12,000 in the South 
East. 
 
The skills shortage also varies between trades, with a greater skills shortage in areas 
like plumbing and wood trades than in bricklaying (in the South East).  
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There is a considerable year-on-year growth in the total number of modern 
apprentices in Edinburgh College (although there have been drops in some areas). 
In the below table the 1st year students represent the most recent intake and 4th year 
students were part of the 2015/16 intake: 
 

 
 
Edinburgh College is close to reaching capacity for construction students with its 
current resources. The number of places available on each type of apprenticeship 
course is based on demand from industry. Stone masonry courses are governed by 
Historic Scotland who do their own training. Plastering courses remain popular at 
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Edinburgh College, but there has been a decline in interest at some other colleges. 
Students from other colleges transferred to Edinburgh as class numbers were too 
small to continue running the course. The demand from industry is changing as 
different techniques develop. Plastering is now predominantly used for restoration 
and repair rather than new buildings and there is therefore less demand from 
industry and less interest in apprenticeship places.  
 
Edinburgh College works on a number of partnership programmes including a pilot 
on-site college delivery programme at Newbattle high school, where school pupils 
study construction 2 afternoons per week in the school.  
 
Scott Warden, the Head of Faculty for Engineering and the Built Environment told 
members that Foundation Apprenticeships would be an excellent way to help 
support young people to enter a career in construction. He said that Foundation 
Apprenticeships only exist in civil engineering and whilst they have been successful, 
it is a missed opportunity not to extend these to other areas of construction. The links 
with schools already exist and it would allow for the seamless progression of young 
people going from school into work. This early stage pipeline would shorten the 
learner journey and reduce the risk for employers. 
 
Making the 4-year commitment to having an apprentice can be a risk for a business, 
especially a micro-employer. If Foundation Apprenticeships were available this would 
demonstrate to the employer that the apprentice is committed to work and has a 
suitable level of skill, which reduces the risk to the employer.  
 
Edinburgh College are trying to tackle the gender imbalance in the uptake of 
construction modern apprentices. 
 
Edinburgh College also offer full time college programmes, out with apprenticeships. 
National Progression Awards (NPA) are set at level 5, which is a lower level than a 
level 6 Modern Apprenticeship qualification. These are full time programmes, but the 
College tries to help students find work placements. Many of these students go on to 
a Modern Apprenticeship having completed the NPA. 
 
There is a high demand for Modern Apprenticeship places at Edinburgh College. 
Scott Warden told us that many of the places could be filled “3 times over”. However, 
he also acknowledged that this high demand may not be replicated across other 
regions.  
 
Workers often travel to wherever there is demand and pay usually influences these 
decisions. Workers will travel within the UK, but also abroad to secure the best pay 
and conditions. Wages are much higher for skilled workers in mainland Europe. 
Traditionally tradespeople were also attracted to the oil and gas industry, creating 
labour shortages in other areas like housebuilding. People will also travel to work on 
large infrastructure projects like the Aberdeen Western Peripheral Route (AWPR). 
 
Some project managers will have workers who travel with them to whatever project 
they are working on.  
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Members were told that Brexit could add to the skills gap. Some estimates suggest 
that this could create a further shortfall of around 7,000 people. 
 
With regard to technology and digitisation, Edinburgh College said that little has 
changed on site in previous years and digital skills are not a core part of the 
programme. More consideration needs to be given to investment in facilities, 
equipment and upskilling lecturers to support students to learn. If educational 
institutions teach digital skills to students then these skills will become the norm and 
will be taken to industry. Building Information Modelling (BIM) is already included in 
some programmes.  
 
There are 8 Innovation Centres and these Centres have partnered with Colleges. 
However, progress has been slow. Even in housebuilding, off-site manufacture has 
many problems, including planning differences, the geographical spread of sites, 
different Local Authority standards and the movement of materials on and off-site. 
Businesses are now looking at how they can integrate kitchen pods or electricity into 
buildings off-site.  
 
There can be a mismatch between the skills that apprentices need to demonstrate to 
fulfil the requirements of the apprenticeship and what is practically possible in the 
business that the apprentice is working for. Scott gave an example of an apprentice 
being asked to build stairs in a building, but the employer was unable to offer this as 
they order stairs rather than building them.   
 


